HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
Kaiser Building, Heyer Room, Basement

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, June 3, 2008

5:30 pm
Revised
In attendance were Robert Jaramillo, Rebecca Crosby, Paul Karius, Ted Freedman, Charles Brantigan, Bob Hickman, John E. Collison, Carla Madison, Rory Seeber, Michael Henry, David Engelken, Sharon Nunnally, Gary Branch, Linda Murphy, Molly Markert, Jeff Corn, Glen Sibley, Dave Webster, Craig Vanderlan, Angela Vanderlan, Rick Wells, Pam Whitaker and Paul Benington.

The meeting was called to order at 5:30 pm. The minutes of the previous meeting were read and approved. It is noted that Dave Engelken’s name is spelled incorrectly on most entries.

Proposed Development at 1618 Lafayette:

There was an extended discussion concerning the project that Paul Karius is developing for that site. The discussion began with the accusation that we, of the Forum, were initiating a hostile rezoning and that we had not communicated appropriately. The Chairman pointed out that the role of the Forum is to create a mechanism for open discussion of land use planning issues in the Hospital Area, and that neither Mr. Karius nor the Humboldt Street Neighborhood Association are members of the Forum. The Forum has not taken any position except for a desire to help with land use planning in the area.
Apparently a zoning permit has been obtained and renewed. Mr. Karius believes that he has now received the first notification last Friday that there is going to be an attempt at a hostile down-zoning of his property. He is hesitant to share information that might be used against him. He is concerned that he has received no communication from the neighborhood organization. The neighborhood organization is concerned that a promise was made early on that it would be included in the conceptual plans for the redevelopment. At present, Mr. Karius assured the organization that the height of the building has been decreased to a seven story building, but there are no plans to be shared. See previous minutes for previous discussions involving all parties 

The Humboldt Street Neighborhood Association then submitted copies of documents that it had submitted to the City proposing that the area shown on the map be rezoned as Main Street 1 zoning. The group points out that the B-4 zone has been a failure in areas in Denver where it has been used. They assure us that none of the areas have been developed to the maximum height. The B-4 zone allows for tall buildings and has parking requirements. The B-4 zone doesn’t take into account blending into the surrounding neighborhood. On the other hand, Main Street 1 zoning has a height limitation. Less parking is required, and it is required to build to the property line. It has what amounts to design standards speaking to integration with the surrounding neighborhood.

Therefore, converting to Main Street 1 zoning has some potential benefits for a developer but has a height limitation.

Arguments in favor of the Main Street zoning are that Blueprint Denver considers the involved area to be an area of stability suitable for pedestrian shopping. This area has always been commercial although there was a free wheeling discussion about industrial manufacturing, flower shops and a variety of other non-residential uses. A higher floor area ratio would be allowed and the design characteristics speak to the surrounding area.

It is represented that land owners of 45% of the property agree with the rezoning. Eighteen percent more of the property representing two other owners have agreed not to oppose the rezoning, and 37% are either not committed or opposed.

Arguments against the Main Street 1 zoning include that the reason for the rezoning is to block a specific project. This constitutes spot zoning which commonly has unintended consequences. On the other hand, it represents spot zoning of a zoning spot.
The Chairman asked if there was anything to be said for mediation or if the position of Mr. Karius and of the Humboldt Street Organization were solidified to the point that there was no possible motion. All parties decided better communication was important and the resources of Denver Medication would be called upon to see if there is a possible common ground. Carla Madison agreed to facilitate that meeting, and all parties agreed to participate.

The Forum will not take a position at this time one way or the other concerning the zoning, but the subject will appear on next month’s agenda.

St. Joseph Hospital Redevelopment:

Paul Benington has set up a routine meeting with Al Davis and the architects of the new project. This will represent a sub-committee of the Forum and will be made up of Mike Henry of CHUN, Paul Benington, Rick Wells, Pam Whitaker and anyone else who wants to meet at the Heritage Room at St. Joseph Hospital at 5:30 pm the third Tuesday of each month. The sub-committee will then report to the Forum.

Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center Development:

Gary Branch reports that the final plans for the PPG are being drawn up and the special review process with the City has been posted. There is a public hearing scheduled before the Planning Board on June 18 at 3 pm in Room 4F6 of the Webb Municipal Office Building. Assuming that all goes well, the following Planning Board meeting will have to do with the PBG and will be on July 3rd.

San Rafael Report:

The San Rafael general meeting was attended by many people interested in the neighborhood and was quite a success. Paul Benington notes that there has been a good neighbor agreement negotiated with the Wild located at the old Pierre’s site. This was done in exchange for not opposing the transfer of the liquor license.

Development of 22nd and Downing:

John Collison reports, as he did at the San Rafael meeting, that plans are going forward for the rezoning of the liquor store. There appears to be no significant opposition to that, but the neighborhood has not had the chance to review the final application. The proposal for an RMU-20 rezoning of the parking lot across the street has been put on indefinite hold. Paul Burns and John Collison are planning to implement the landscaping that they promised and have no immediate plans to redevelop that parcel.
Strengthening the Forum/Bylaws Amendment:
In terms of amending the bylaws, a two/thirds majority of the voting members is required. Currently there are 10 voting members. Seven voting members are present, including St. Joseph Hospital , Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center, At Large Medical, At Large Neighborhood, City park West, CHUN and San Rafael. Kaiser has given proxy to the Chairman. All voting members present agreed to make the following changes:

· Enterprise Hill is a viable neighborhood organization which, through its president, Ted Freedman, has made substantial contributions to the Forum over the years. It will become a voting member.

· Uptown on the Hill has been pronounced dead. According to Carla Madison, it is no longer registered. Uptown on the Hill is terminated as a voting member. Hopefully, when the 17th Avenue Business Association is organized, it will take Uptown on the Hill’s place.

· The Ronald McDonald House is a medical institution and a significant land owner. It will become a voting member.

· The Children’s Hospital has essentially moved out of the neighborhood and is now a tenant rather than a significant land owner. Therefore, The Children’s Hospital will no longer be a voting member.

There being no other business, the meeting was adjourned.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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